WEST VIRGINIA STATE UNIVERSITY

Minutes of the Faulty Senate

Meeting of November 4, 2005
I.  CALL TO ORDER.  The Faculty Senate of West Virginia State University met on Friday, November 4, 2005, in 622 Wallace Hall.  Chair J. Levine called the meeting to order at 2:35 p.m.  

Senators present:  Prof. Carol Acker, Dr. Tim Alderman, Dr. Deon Brock, Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Prof. Sabina Haque, Dr. Rob Harris, Dr. Mahmoodul Islam, Dr. Jerry Levine, Dr. Jack Magan, Prof. Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Mr. Tom McClure, Dr. Billy Joe Peyton, Dr. Aaron Settle, Prof. Patricia Shafer, Dr. Chuck Smith, Ms. Deborah Wells, and Dr. Naveed Zaman.  

Senators absent:  Dr. Cyrus Aleseyed, Dr. Sundar Naga, and Prof. Edith Worrells.

Ex-Officio members present:  President Hazo Carter Jr. and Dr. Arnold Cooper. 

Guests:  Dr. Mark Chatfield, Dr. Greg Epps, Mrs. Veella Grooms, Dr. Rob Harris, Dr. Paula McCoy, Mr. Robert Parker, and Dr. Jim Spencer.

II.  REVIEW OF THE MINUTES.  T. Alderman moved and B. Peyton seconded a motion to approve the minutes from the October Senate meeting.  The motion carried.  

III.  APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA.  The Chair called for a motion to approve the agenda.  P. Shafer moved and B. Peyton seconded the motion to approve the agenda.  The motion carried.

IV.  REPORTS. 
A.  Dr. Hazo W. Carter, Jr., WVSU President.  Total WVSU enrollment is a record 5,081 this semester; the CTC enrollment is 1,588.  This increase is due to our retention activities, none more important than academic advising.  The schedule of activities for updating the Campus Master Plan was distributed and the President encouraged faculty to participate in this process (see attached schedule).  

B.  Dr. Arnold Cooper, Vice President for Academic Affairs.  The National Center for Human Relations will meet with Dr. McMeans and other Land Grant staff and to work on improving relations between Land Grant and Academic Affairs.  WVSU offered 512 dual credit classes at twelve different high schools last year, more than any other university in West Virginia.  Dr. Cooper indicated that we need to maintain quality dual credit classes.

C.  Mrs. Veella Grooms, Director of Institutional Effectiveness and Planning, CTC.  A candidate has been hired for the Dean of Academic Affairs position, and will be named next week.  The Nursing Program received a 1.5 million-dollar grant from the Department of Labor.  (See attached CTC President’s report.)

D.  Mr. Robert Parker, Vice President for Finance.  Staff and faculty raises will be effective November 1, 2005.  The West Virginia Legislature allocated $95,000, but over $200,000 is needed.  Faculty raises were based on merit points.  One report indicated that this amounted to $1.57 per merit point.  Mr. Parker distributed a handout on the amounts of the July 1st and November 1st raises (see attached Salary Report).

E.  Dr. Spencer, ad hoc Committee on Promotion, Tenure, and Land Grant Faculty.  The ad hoc Committee is reviewing promotion and tenure guidelines, particularly as they pertain to faculty who have duties in addition to teaching.  They initially voted to change the requirement for five years of full-time teaching to five years of teaching in a full-time faculty appointment, however recommendations will be deferred until next semester (see attached notes on the ad hoc Committee).  

F.  Dr. Paula McCoy, Educational Policy Committee.  The EPC approved the addition of Math 111 as a General Education option for Criminal Justice majors; a Special Topics course on Action Research (ED 599) in the Department of Education (pending revision of course objectives to conform to syllabus format); and a new Literature and Film (ENG 346) course for the Department of English (pending addition of course objectives)  See EPC report attached.  C. Smith moved and J. Magan seconded a motion to approve the report.  The motion carried.

G.  Vice Presidents’ Responses to Faculty Concerns.  

1. Dr. Arnold Cooper, Vice President for Academic Affairs.  Concern with full-time temporary faculty members in the Department of English—tenure track positions will continue to be filled with tenure-eligible candidates as the budget allows; at some time in the future all faculty will be tenure track.  Concern over decline of African-American faculty—a variety of means are used to attract African-American candidates; the Vice President will review the resumes of all applicants who are not hired; six years ago a faculty resolution was passed regarding training to recruit minority faculty and staff, but nothing was done.  Concern over inadequate funding jeopardizes programs—a process to fund priorities is needed; we will be ready for NCATE.  Concern with student harassment of faculty—harassment is not condoned or tolerated; the President also wants to insure that this issue is dealt with.  Concern over student plagiarism—Turnitin.com was ordered; faculty need to teach the ethical dimensions of this.  Concern for faculty lounge—the Vice President agrees with the need for a lounge and wants recommendations.  Concern for faculty who have been employed for years at WVSU making less money than new hires—no remedy for this was offered.  (See attached list.)  

2. Mr. Bryce Casto, Vice President for Student Affairs.  Concern for supplying closed-caption videos for students with hearing impairments—the Disabilities Services Counselor recommends accommodations for students with disabilities and also works with professors to provide any other specific accommodations that may be needed.  Concern with wheelchair-accessible classrooms and faculty offices in Hill Hall—all the classrooms meet ADA requirements; faculty meet students with mobility impairments on the first floor of Hill Hall.  This needs to be explained to the students, and there needs to be a suitable place for them to meet with faculty on the first floor.  Concern for academic assistance services to developmental English students—tutorial services are available, but certainly underused; a designated site for writing assistance will be available on the fourth floor of Sullivan Hall during the 2006 spring semester.  Concern about a policy on student harassment of faculty—the policy is in The Buzz and the WVSU College Catalog.  (See attached memo.)

3. Mr. Robert Parker, Vice President of Budget and Finance.  Concern that across-the-board budget cuts have had a disproportionate impact on Academic Affairs—individuals generally think budget cuts are unfair to their own units; there have been no layoffs or salary reductions.  Concern for impact statement on budget cuts—clarification is needed in order to respond.  The presidents are reminding the legislature about the negative impact of budget cuts on the quality of education.  Concern for ignoring faculty recommendations relating to budget process—some have been considered but not accepted.  Concern for more participation in budget process—all groups should participate.  Concern for more transparency in budget process—the Finance Office does need to do a better job of getting input from faculty and explaining the budget.  The budget will be brought to the Senate and there will be more Budget Advisory Committee meetings.  Concern for crisis budgeting—new summary budgets for WVSU and the CTC will be available.  Concern for reserving gym/pool facilities—the Department of Athletics can simplify the scheduling and reservation process.  Comment—budget cuts clearly affect the quality of education, but we need to see the actual numbers in order to measure the impacts.  These figures have not been made available.  

H.  Dr. Mahmoodul Islam, Observations from the Budget Advisory Committee.  An ad hoc Committee composed of five faculty members prepared a report to the Senate about the actions of the Budget Advisory Committee (see attached report):  So far at the five meetings members have reviewed proposals and discussed the chargeback agreement between WVSU and the CTC.  WVSU is owed $625,000 for services provided; another source indicates the two year cumulative deficit is 1.3 million.   The CTC has hired an accounting firm to review the chargeback agreement.  Providing services without repayment is causing a strain on the WVSU budget.  Several questions were asked:  Can the same governing board effectively mediate between the two institutions?  Why do we spend money we don’t have?  Is the CTC a net liability or asset? 

I.  Prof. Patricia Shafer, Faculty Representative to the Advisory Council of Faculty and to the WVSU Board of Governors.  Dr. Flack reported to the ACF that the increased college admission requirements will go into effect in 2008.  A new ACF webpage will soon be on line at www.wvacf.org.  The ACF Legislative Subcommittee has been meeting with Governor Manchin’s staff.  The Governor supports the Annual Experience Increment for faculty.  

The BOG Academic Policies Committee presented for final approval BOG Policy 49—Employee Catastrophic Leave.  Action was deferred pending clarification about donating leave days from one institution to another.  Five policies will be distributed for a 30-day comment period.  Drs. Cooper and Flint requested that the Academic Policies Committee grant permission to plan a Master of Science degree in Justice Administration.  The proposal was deferred due to fiscal implications and will be resubmitted when a source of funds is identified.  The Finance Committee approved a request to create a new position, Associate Director of Enterprise Systems at a salary of $54,000.  The BOG did not approve a request from the President of the CTC for an additional 1% across-the-board salary increase for CTC staff and faculty, due to unresolved chargeback issues.  Mr. Parker informed the BOG that WVSU will have to find nearly $400,000 to cover required salary increases from a budget where revenues do not cover expenses.  

J.  Prof. Edith Worrells, WVSCTC Representative to the Institutional Board of Advisors.  No report.

K.  Dr. Jerry Levine, Comments From the Chair.  None.

V.  OLD BUSINESS.  
A.  Recommendations for Standing Committee Vacancies.  C. Smith moved and J. Magan seconded a motion to approve the Executive Committee’s recommendations as follows:  E. Pauley and M. Porter for EPC and S. Naga for Promotion and Tenure.  The motion carried.  

VI.  NEW BUSINESS.

A.  Updates of Faculty Data on the Website.  C. Smith made the following motion:  The faculty of WVSU requests that as the Office of Graphic Communications receives corrections, additions, and deletion to the Staff Directory, that the Office include those changes at once in the online version of the directory.  It also calls for all changes the office currently has to be included in the online directory no later than the end of November, 2005.  T. Guetzloff seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

B.  Publishing the University Directory.  The new Staff Directory is still not out and P. Shafer moved that the Office of Graphic Communication be asked to publish the Directory by Thanksgiving.  After some discussion the motion was defeated and T. Alderman moved that the Senate publish the directory.  C. Acker seconded.  After further discussion this motion was also defeated and the issue was referred to the Executive Committee.     

C.  ACF Legislative Issues.  P. Shafer distributed a list of legislative issues the ACF will promote in 2006 and requested that the Senate vote to support these concerns (see attached).  The issues include funding parity with peer institutions, public school teachers, and other state employees.  T. Alderman moved and J. Magan seconded the motion to endorse the ACF issues.  The motion carried.

D.  Honoring Faculty.  This topic was postponed until a later meeting.

E.  Arts and Humanities Library Representative.  This was postponed until a later meeting.

VII.  Adjournment.  J. Magan moved and T. Guetzloff seconded the motion that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion carried.

Submitted by

Tom McClure

Faculty Senate Secretary
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